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surrounded by concrete embankment stabilisation and the road itself. 

In 2021 after a flooding event the entire crossing was damaged and has 
been closed since then. The Shire of York is planning to reconstruct the 
crossing to make it trafficable again. 

The subject tree is an isolated specimen that is located in the middle of 
the river. Please see aerial map (Appendix A). 

The tree is located adjacent to four collapsed culverts, as can be seen on 
the aerial map. The concrete and rock pitching and embankment will 
require demolition in order to remove the culverts and damaged roadway. 

Given that the concrete completely surrounds the tree it is possible that 
demolition will damage the root system of the tree, with the risk that it will 
result in the death of the tree.  

The planned reconstruction works will be restricted to the existing road 
area. Damage to all other vegetation has been avoided by management 
of the project footprint. 

The project does not require the removal of the tree, however given the 
amount of concrete surrounding the tree it is likely that damage cannot be 
avoided. 

The tree is a remnant Eucalyptus rudis and it is observed to be in average 
condition with sparse canopy and moderate volume of deadwood. There 
is a number of dead branch stubbs which are providing hollows for birds 
and other fauna including bats. The value of the tree is as a habitat tree 
providing hollows, the overall health of the tree is in decline. Photos of the 
tree are provided at Appendix B 

There is remnant vegetation in the adjacent riparian zone of the Avon 
River. This includes a number of examples of flooded gum as well as 
sheoak and a mixed shrub layer. 

To mitigate the loss of this tree the Shire of York plans to revegetate an 
adjacent area of riparian zone, identified in the attached aerial photo with 
a range of appropriate species. Species selection will be made in 
conjunction with the York River Conservation Society who are 
experienced in riparian restoration in the Avon River. The revegetation will 
include up to 10 flooded gum tube stock and accompanying ground and 
mid layer species. 

In addition the Shire of York will install 6 nest boxes, aimed at a range of 
bird and mammal species in the adjacent riparian zone. In this location 
woodland birds, water fowl and microbats would be the target species. 
These nesting boxes will be placed in suitable trees within the riparian 
zone 

Appendix C shows the proposed revegetation area. 

There is not a TEC/PEC or threatened species associated with this tree. 

It should be noted that a Beds and Banks permit has been granted for this 
work. 

The tenure of this area is confusing. Currently the crossing itself is not 
vested as a road reserve, it is part of Reserve 19039 that is a vested in 






